
Department of Planning and Budget 
2024 Session Fiscal Impact Statement 

 

1. Bill Number:   HB163 

 House of Origin  Introduced  Substitute  Engrossed  

 Second House  In Committee    Substitute  Enrolled 
 

2. Patron: Cole 

 

3.  Committee: Education 

 

4. Title: Higher educational institutions, public; student identification cards, contact 

information. 

 

5. Summary:  Requires each public institution of higher education that issues student 

identification cards to clearly print and conspicuously label on each student identification 

card, in addition to the "988 Suicide and Crisis Lifeline," the contact information of the  

following emergency services: (i) the law enforcement, fire department, and emergency 

medical services serving the geographical area in which such institution is located; (ii) the 

institution’s campus police department and any additional security departments or services 

and emergency medical services or health departments available on campus; and (iii) the  

sexual assault crisis center or victim support service with which the institution entered into a 

memorandum of understanding pursuant to relevant law and the National Sexual Assault 

Hotline. The bill requires each such institution to annually review the required contact 

information to ensure that it is accurate and current. 

 

6. Budget Amendment Necessary:  No. 

  

7. Fiscal Impact Estimates:  Preliminary, see Item 8. 

 

8. Fiscal Implications:  The fiscal impact of this bill ranges widely depending on the required 

timeline for implementation. If the required changes only need to be applied to new students, 

costs range from no fiscal impact to a one-time cost of $1,000 to redesign the identification 

(ID) card template. If the required changes are to be enforced for all current students, the one-

time cost of replacing all student IDs at a single institution would range between $7,000 and 

$300,000 depending on the student population. Most, if not all, of the institutions of higher 

education have existing, preprinted ID card inventory that was previously purchased and will 

have to be replaced. 

 

9. Specific Agency or Political Subdivisions Affected:  Public institutions of higher education 

  

10. Technical Amendment Necessary:  No 

  

11. Other Comments:  None 


